City of York Council	Committee Minutes
Meeting	Climate Change Policy and Scrutiny Committee
Date	10 September 2019
Present	Councillors Vassie (Chair), Baker (Vice-Chair), S Barnes, Fisher, Hook, Wann and K Taylor (Substitute)
Apologies	Councillor D Myers

1. Declarations of Interest

Members were asked to declare, at this point in the meeting, any personal interests not included on the Register of Interests or any prejudicial or discloseable pecuniary interest that they might have in respect of the business on the agenda. Cllr Barnes declared a personal non-prejudicial interest through his employment with an off shore renewable energy company. The Chair also declared a personal non-prejudicial interest through his employment with a Fair Trade company. There were no further declarations of interest.

2. Public Participation

It was reported that there had been eight registrations to speak under the general remit of the Committee.

June Tranmer, a local resident, explained that she was a founding Member of One Planet York. She updated the committee on the work of One Planet York and expressed concern regarding the withdrawal of council support for it. She added that One Planet York hoped to collaborate with the Committee. She noted the energy efficiency of city centre premises and the new discretionary rate for businesses going into listed premises not currently occupied, and she asked for this to be included in the Committee remit. She also asked for trees not to be cut down.

Caroline Lewis, a local resident, welcomed the overdue commitment to the climate change emergency. She welcomed the changes to traffic flow on Micklegate and the positive impact this would have on pedestrians. She further welcomed the involvement of the Green Party in the new administration and expressed that she hoped to see more round table discussions with the public.

Thea Jacob, a local resident and independent small trader, also welcomed the council declaring the climate emergency. She outlined the work she did with young families and noted the concerns of those families about climate change. She felt that council leaders and local communities could work together to show that show York is doing everything it can to address climate change.

Izéé Desrouchesseux spoke about her PhD at the University of York Environment Department. This was a European Commission funded project entitled Eco Risk 2050, which involved 21 universities and other institutions in Europe analysing and studying the effect of global changes (including climate change) on the chemical risk to aquatic risk eco systems by 2050. She explained that York was chosen as one of cities in the project scenarios used. She asked for there to be a joint meeting involving researchers and the council to mitigate the risk from chemical pollution.

Richard Maddalena, a local resident, spoke in the interests of efficiency and compassion and said that he loved York.

Kate Lock, a local resident, had been involved in looking at environmental issues affecting the city for a number of years as the former Chair of York Environment Forum (YEF) and as a campaigner, writer and journalist. She had written a report for YEF on York being a sustainable city by 2020 and she expressed disappointment that York had been unable to reach this. She highlighted a number areas of climate change around the world and welcomed council declaration of a climate emergency. She welcomed the supplementary budget proposals to address this and asked for the involvement of different groups, citing the work of the Leeds Climate Commission.

Chloe Wilcox spoke on behalf of York Youth Strikes for Climate. She asked for a council Member to explain in an official capacity what progress had been made since declaring the climate emergency.

Cllr Craghill, Guildhall Ward Councillor welcomed the committee's ways of working including themed meetings. She encouraged the committee to push the boundaries in engaging the local community and experts in participating in round table discussions. She added that it would be good to see Members and officers attend the York and North Yorkshire Local Enterprise Partnership Climate Emergency Conference on 25 September and the Lancaster City Council launch of 'cutting carbon whilst improving lives' networking event on 8 October 2019. She added that there had to be a city wide approach to working collaboratively to address climate change.

The Chair thanked speakers for their contributions.

3. Terms of Reference

Members considered a report that set out the remit for committee. The Scrutiny Officer outlined the report noting that at Annual Council in May 2019, delegated authority was given to the Monitoring Officer to agree Terms of Reference in conjunction with the Leader and the Chair of the Committee. The Terms of Reference were outlined in the report and would be added to the Council's Constitution.

During discussion it was suggested that the membership of the committee be expanded to include representation from all political parties. The Chair noted the ambition of the committee to expand its membership.

Resolved: That the Committee Terms of Reference be noted.

Reason: To be updated on the Committee Terms of Reference.

4. Approach - Ways of Working

Members considered a report that outlined a number of methods by which the committee would approach its work. The report also highlighted ways of working that had been suggested by the Chair and Vice-Chair.

Following an overview of the report, the Chair invited Members to offer suggestions. These included:

- Large projects on the council Forward Plan being used to inform the committee Work Plan. The York Central development was cited as an example of this. The Chair and Scrutiny Officer agreed to discuss this suggestion.
- Whether there could be working parties to look at climate change aspects of planning applications. The Scrutiny Officer explained the process of task groups for this.
- The use of data to inform the committee.
- As part of the co-option of different experts and representatives to the committee, there could be an email inbox for members of the public to submit their ideas to the committee. The Chair explained that this option was being investigated. He further explained how the system of co-

opting could be best utilised to ensure there was representation on the committee to inform discussion.

Resolved: That the different approaches to ways of working be noted.

Reason: To ensure that the committee is approaching this topic with the

most appropriate methods and tools at its disposal.

5. Climate Change Update

Members considered a report that introduced the Climate Change Update that was presented to Executive in August 2019 (Annex A of the report). The work of the Global Covenant of Mayors for Climate & Energy was highlighted. It was explained that the covenant formally brought together the European Union's Covenant of Mayors and the Compact of Mayors to advance city-level transition to a low emission and climate resilient economy, and to demonstrate the global impact of local action. Members welcomed the addition of the council's engagement with the Global Covenant of Mayors for Climate & Energy onto the work plan.

In addition to the areas listed in the report, Members were asked to suggest any areas that they would like to assign to the work plan for future meetings. Additional work plan suggestions were made as follows:

- A report on One Planet York for the next meeting. The Scrutiny Officer agreed to check if this was feasible.
- A report on mitigation measures for the climate emergency
- Training on the climate emergency

Resolved: That the Climate Change Update presented to Executive in August 2019 and suggestions for the work plan listed above be

noted.

Reason: To aid the committee's work planning and ensure that the

committee are up to date with Council activity in this area.

6. Identifying Priorities

Members considered a report that introduced a number of ideas for initial discussion, put forward by the Chair and Vice-Chair that will help form the basis of the work plan. It was reported that a Sustainability Officer had been appointed in the last week, with the possibility of a second Sustainability Officer to be recruited. The Chair circulated the Council's Social Value Policy at 2009 explaining that the policy had involved a

detailed piece of work to enable all staff to understand the procurement process and the sustainability of what was purchased.

It was suggested that once the Committee had established a baseline that the Committee might want to consider:

- Fossil fuels to include radical and responsible investment programmes of investment in low carbon.
- Low carbon agriculture and how we can could support progression of low carbon agriculture.
- Social value in terms of investment and also in terms of de-investment.
- Mitigation as a key priority as this related to points 8,12 and 16 of the Executive report at Annex A of the Climate Change report at Agenda item 5.
- Consideration of agriculture, to include food production, consumption and waste.
- The council's continued energy efficiency in terms of insulating and refitting homes and public buildings to be a key area particularly as this was something the Council had achieved recognition for.

Resolved: That the above suggestions for priorities be noted.

Reason: To ensure that Members agree on proposed topics for this

committee.

7. Work Plan

Members considered the work plan for the 2019-20 municipal year. Members were invited to decide which items they wished to add to the draft work plan. Suggestions for items included:

- identifying the areas that would address the largest carbon users as well as pieces of work that would enable quick results.
- a project on Transport would need to be a priority and suggested that the Committee receive a report on having subsidised bus services.
- once particular challenges within the Wards was resolved, a priority was to understand baseline data. When the baseline data had been understood and relevant information gathered, relevant experts would be invited to future committee meetings.
- A report from the Leadership Team of One Planet York which could be a two way discussion on their programme and objectives and the councils objectives.

The Committee reiterated the need for there to be a place for people to deposit research documents and data.

Resolved: That the work plan be updated to include:

- (i) That the next Committee meeting would be focused on identifying baseline data.
- (ii) Thereafter, future meetings would focus on information gathering from key experts who would be invited to address the Committee.

Reason: In order to keep the work plan updated.

Cllr C Vassie, Chair [The meeting started at 5:30 pm and finished at 7:15 pm.